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May 1, 2013

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit for the King County Council’s consideration a motion approving the King County Metro Transit Division’s (Metro) Atlantic/Central and Ryerson base complex facilities master plan.  The requirements of this plan are outlined in Ordinance 17476, Section 116, Proviso P4.
While planning for base capacity is an ongoing activity at Metro, this facilities master plan specifically examines the various facilities and functions at Metro’s largest bus base complex located just south of downtown Seattle.  This base campus is a major transit asset that supports the operation of a large fleet of electric trolley, diesel and hybrid buses serving the core of Metro's transit network.  Given its size and key location, this campus also provides support to a number of transit system functions that are described in the plan. 
At this point in time, there are a number of uncertainties regarding the need for future base capacity. In the near term, significant service reductions are looming if no new funding is secured.  Such service reductions would reduce base requirements for buses and personnel. Also, Sound Transit is engaged in a long range planning effort to determine if it should develop its own operating facility. The outcome of this planning effort could affect Metro’s base capacity requirements. 

Nevertheless, demand for bus service is growing and will continue to grow over time. Additionally, efforts are underway to pursue new revenue sources to support increased transit service. Therefore, it is prudent to plan for future growth in part to meet long-range plans such as the Puget Sound Regional Council’s Transportation 2040 Plan, which projects that bus service will need to nearly double by 2040 in order to meet the demand for increased transit service in the region. 
For these reasons, this facilities master plan is designed in a manner that can respond to changing circumstances and is intended to provide a framework for decision making over the next several years.  While the plan does not answer questions about the specific timing of base capacity, it does include an illustration of the timing based on a scenario to “sustain the system” that has been developed by Metro's Service Development group.  This scenario indicates when important business decisions need to be made in order to make the necessary space available to continue meeting the core functions of the base campus. 
The plan continues and remains consistent with base planning and expansion work started in 2002 to make improvements to the core and system functions of Atlantic and Central bases.   In addition to these improvements, part of that planning effort also focused on the need for additional vehicle maintenance space and the demolition of deteriorated facilities such as the old operations and warehouse buildings.  For various reasons, these actions were not implemented at that time. 

Today, the old operations and warehouse buildings remain but are in advanced stages of deterioration.  The old operations building is currently partially occupied by the Transit Police and needs to be vacated for safety reasons.  The old warehouse building is also in an advanced state of deterioration.  It currently houses, among other things, the historic waterfront streetcars which were removed from service in 2005 and are still awaiting a decision concerning their future disposition.  The condition of the streetcars is currently impacted by roof leaks and wetness in the warehouse.  Near-term decisions need to be made to relocate the Transit Police, the streetcars and other uses of the warehouse building.
As briefly highlighted here, this facilities master plan concept prioritizes core functions critical to base operations and maintenance consistent with Metro and County planning and policy goals.  By setting direction to address not only campus core functions but also co-located transit system functions, the plan maintains and enhances the values of this major transit asset.  Given the plan’s programmatic approach, it will help Metro make important near-term decisions while phasing in other long-term decisions needed to support system growth and efficient service delivery over time. 
No budget requests are being included with this report.  Currently, budget authorization exists for the business planning efforts for the warehouse.  Given the need to relocate the Transit Police, we anticipate submitting a budget request for that effort later this year.  These budget requests will include financing options particularly for long-term investments in new facilities.

The information pertaining to the plan in this proviso response relates directly to the King County Strategic Plan.  It addresses the Financial Stewardship Goal to “exercise sound financial management and build King County’s long-term fiscal strength,” the objective to “plan for long-term sustainability of county services,” and the strategy to “manage the county’s assets and capital improvements in a way that maximizes their productive value.”
The information in this plan also advances equity and social justice by supporting alternative transportation providers and choices, and embodies the King County Metro Transit Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021, notably in Goal 3: Economic Growth and Built Environment (d) Support economic development by using existing transportation infrastructure efficiently and effectively; Goal 4: Environmental Sustainability (b) Minimize Metro’s environments footprint and Goal 6: Financial Stewardship (b) control costs. 

Preparation of this report included 277 hours of internal staff time for a cost of $27,091, and $88,000 for external consultant support.

If you have any questions about this plan, please contact Randy Witt, Manager, Design and Construction Section, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1401.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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